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WACTE Minutes – Winter 2006

St. Martin’s University

Wednesday/Thursday January 11 & 12, 2006

Present:  

	Don Black (CWU)
	Calvin Kam (City U)
	Cap Peck (UW-S)

	Jim Borst (Heritage)
	Christine Kline (UPS)
	Bill Rowley (SPU)

	Alan Coelho (EWU)
	Frank Kline (SPU)
	Craig Schieber (City U

	Scott Coleman (Evergreen)
	Connie Lambert (CWU)
	Sue Schmitt (SU)

	Gerri Douglass (Antioch)
	Ginger MacDonald (UW-T)
	Steve Schmitz (CWU)

	Jean Eisele (UW-B)
	Margit McGuire (SU)
	Steve Siera

	Susan D. Franzosa  (UW-B)
	Cori Mantle-Bromley (WSU)
	Sharon Straub (GU)

	Karen Garrison (Heritage)
	Judy Mitchell (WSU)
	Patricia Wasley (UW-S)

	Mark Haynal (Walla Walla)
	Pat Naughton (City U)
	Joyce Westgard (SMU)

	
	Gary Newbill (NWU
	Jan Williams (PLU)


WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 26, 2005

WACTE Meeting was held at the Phoenix Inn in Olympia.

2:15 – Meeting was called to order.  Judy Mitchell discussed the memorial information for Doug Lamoreaux and Val Appleton that was contained on the meeting agenda.  A moment of silence was taken for two WACTE members who passed away since our last meeting.

Judy provided an overview of the agenda for the next two days.  She reminded members that tomorrow’s meeting would begin at 7:30 AM at St. Martin’s University.


WACTE Lobbyist (Frank Kline).  Frank reported that a lobbyist had been hired (Bob Cooper) and would be introduced at tomorrow’s meeting.  Bob will represent WACTE in responding to legislative initiatives this year and will work with us to create legislative initiatives in the future.

PESB Meeting: 

· Each institution will have one minute of institutional information at the PESB meeting this afternoon.  The institutions will be read in alphabetical order.  Joyce Westgard will be the time keeping and provide speakers with a 10 second warning.

· Talking Points: Topics: Governance change & number of institutions of higher education (IHE) reps on the PESB; Maintaining Linkages with the P-12 system – keep natural links strong; Pro Cert & the ESD’s (ESSB 5983) --  continued involvement of higher ed.

Business Meeting

- 
Treasurer’s Report -- There is currently $15,567.86 in the account.  It was moved and seconded that the treasurer’s report be accepted as presented.  Motion passed.
-
Secretary’s Report – It was moved and seconded that the minutes from the October 26 & 27, 2005 meeting be approved.  Motion passed.
-
Nominating Committee: (Bill and Judy)  The nominating committee will be seeking a President Elect from a public institution.  Please send nominations to Bill Rowley.

-
Old Business  

· Legislature Notebooks: Judy thanked Pat Naughton for compiling 50 notebooks since last meeting “He made us look good!”  Pat said it was an “interesting challenge.”  Pat will send WACTE members electronic texts of the notebooks.  Some brochures were too large to put in the notebooks – members were asked to reclaim them by the end of the meeting or they would be recycled. 

· Strategic Planning: Bill Rowley asked for volunteers to work on action plans for each goal and develop a mission statement.  Please contact Bill if you are interested in helping.
· Elementary DTA:  Judy thanked Stephanie Salzman for taking the leadership on the DTA.  It is now out and available for comments.  
· Dispositions: Members were asked to bring materials and assessments related to measuring dispositions to the April meeting to share. 
· New Liaisons Still Needed:  Judy will email members asking for volunteers for the following organizations:
· SBE – the website has good information

· WA Learns Commission – information is available on the web. Volunteers are need for each of the three subgroups: Early Learning, PK-12, & Higher Education.

· Technology Alliance

· New Business -- none

3:10 – PESB Meeting (Phoenix Inn, Capitol Way North, Olympia)

· Welcome by Kay Nelson, PESB Chair

· Notebooks were distributed, described, and discussed (they were appreciated)

· One-minute introductions from each institution present (all but one were represented)

· Discussion

· Jennifer said, as information in the notebooks is updated, send documents to the PESB office for copying and distributing to PESB members.

· ESSB 5983: “Legislative mandate: Provide criteria for the approval of educational service districts, beginning no later than August 31, 2007, to offer programs leading to professional certification.  The rules shall be written to encourage institutions of higher education and educational service districts to partner with local school districts, as appropriate, to provide instruction for teachers seeking professional certification.” 

· A timeline was distributed.  By August 1, 2007, the PESB is to establish criteria for ESDs to offer Professional Certification Programs.  Data concerning location and supply/demand for future need for Pro Cert will be considered.  

· Lin Douglas went over the dates on the timeline 
– Feb. 3, ’06 – identify geographic areas without access to Pro. Cert. programs; verify locations where district/IHE pc partnerships exist.
-- 3/06 – create a work groups including IHE Pro. Cert.  program directors to develop criteria for approval of ESD Pro. Cert.  programs – there is a set of criteria in place for institutions of higher education so this will not be a whole new set of criteria for ESDs.  ESD Pro. Cert.  programs will offer continuing education units and not credits.

-- The Timeline includes calendar for site visits to ESDs who have approved Pro. Cert.  programs

-
Judy asked if on-line programs met geographic needs.  Jennifer Wallace stated that “access” was not the rationale for this mandate but to create additional options for teachers. This mandate was a direct result of “fall-out” from last year (controversy concerning Pro. Cert. offerings and uneven programs). 

· Terry Bergeson encouraged partnerships for Professional Development opportunities for teachers that support the PGP.  ESDs can address regional issues but need articulations with institutions of higher education for professional development.  Judy stated that the concern of the institutions was the continuum of professional development for teachers.  We prepare teachers for residency, professional, and national boards and all the programs are integrated.  The concern is the break in the continuum with ESDs offering Pro. Cert. programs and asked that institutions of higher education be used as a resource in this process. 
· Kay Nelson stated that PESB has developed a comprehensive analysis and to pleaser feel free to take one.  Goals discussed this morning had to do with changing and integrating programs.
· WACTE institutions were thanked for providing access to potential or practicing teachers through branch, regional, and centerbased campuses.
· Questions: 
1. When is the concept of the Pro. Cert. Introduced to pre-service teacher candidates?  Examples provided by WACTE members include:
* Spiral model – talk about it early and throughout in the program 
* Exemplar model – School/University collaborative and building an intergenerational process where new teachers work with veteran teachers

* Partnership model – Pre & Culminating Seminars are held at schools

* Alumni utilized as an on-going sources of information to help modify current programs. 

2. What does WACTE see as challenges 5-10 years down the road?
* Finding Mentor teachers for student teachers 
* Finding teachers who reflect the diversity of the schools

* Linking services to improve student performance at the P-12 levels 

* Accountability and preparing teachers for rigorous evaluation of their work (videotaping, tough critical feedback, opening up the classroom)

3. Where are we going in the next decade?
* Need to find ways to link and support each other (OSPI, PESB & WACTE, also HECB for the DTAs and SBE) 
* Need connections between institutions of higher education & ESDs regarding curriculum used in real schools (difficult for institutions to focus on all the various curricula used within the state). Invite teachers to teach courses on college campuses.

* Need an integrated, seamless transition system without a disconnect from one “step” to another (K-5, 6-8, 9-12, 13-16, etc.). 

* Need to figure out how to fund more fieldbased opportunities – the current funding model limits what we can do.

* Need the state to earmark grant funds for on-going research and development.

* Need to not move too fast in looking for cheaper, more efficient ways to prepare teachers and lose focus about what is precious about higher education.

* Need to create a variety of learning communities using technology

* Need to remember to embrace the other teachers – the parents who need to know how to work with kids as well – build and maintain the community. 

The conversation continued at the PESB sponsored reception at the hotel.

THURSDAY, JANUARY 12, 2006

7:30 am -- Continental Breakfast, Worthington Conference Center

8:00 
Joyce introduced the President of St. Martin’s University, Dr. Douglas Astolfi.

Dr. Astolfi welcomed WACTE to St. Martin’s and encouraged all of us to work together to ensure education and teacher preparation is in the forefront of the legislature.  He further stated that St. Martin’s is deeply committed to education and that education is the flagship unit of the institution.

8:10
Curriculum & Instruction, OSPI (Mickey Lahmann)

· Reading Meeting, November 30th
· There is a statewide reading advisory meeting scheduled for February.

· GLEs

· Have been available for reading, math, science, and most recent is communication & writing (WACTE members each received a copy of the new comm. & writing GLEs).

· Debby Hardy is the OSPI Curriculum Director (the “Mother of the GLEs”) and would like to meet with faculty at all institutions.  Mickey will work with Judy on developing a two-year plan for Debby to visit each institution.

· Mickey explained how to utilize the GLEs that are on-line at the OSPI website.

· The GLE’s are aligned with teacher proficiencies and can help teachers develop professional growth plans and direct professional development.

· Ordering information: only buy one = $4-5.00; buy 100+ = $0.70-0.80 each (ordering information is on the inside page of the booklet.

· Curriculum: WA is “open territory” for publishers with each district choosing their own textbooks.  

· Math and reading institutional review document reports have been completed and are available at the C&I site on the OSPI webpage.  The report includes information on how materials align to state standards – this is helpful to teachers and districts in choosing materials.  The “strongest bar” for review aligns well with content and cognitive demands.

· As districts get into district improvement, using specified menu of materials may be highly encouraged, but is not currently required.  Reading First is the only explicit curriculum that requires specific materials due to funding.  OSPI honors local control, but this will be one additional piece of information to help make decisions.

· WACTE will be on the list for partnerships with OSPI and CI

· HECB is developing standards  for 11th & 12th grade beginning with Math, Science, & Reading. 

·  OSPI is at the table with SBCC and is working to develop plans for a P-16 continuum (P-12, Community Colleges, & Higher Education).

Update on Carnegie Teachers for New Era Project (TNE) (Cap Peck, University of Washington)

· Cap provided an update on the project. Outcome assessments will tie assessment to positive impact on student learning.  Problems identified – 1) building programs systematically grounded in data; 2) building stronger relations with colleges of education and colleagues in Arts and Sciences as a shared responsibility; and,              3) teaching as an academically taught, clinically practiced profession (Conceptual knowledge with practical knowledge and application).  The October conversation focused on #1: building programs systematically grounded in data.  

· For data analysis, the OPSI data on retention and mobility will be used to track completers back to individual institutions.  That data will be compared to the statewide data pool to determine if individual institutions are doing "better than average."  This involves a commitment to use statewide evidence.  UW and TNE will work with individual institutions to provide retention and mobility data for their completers (where and what kinds of schools are their teachers working at?).  If individuals or institutions are interested in becoming involved, Cap Peck stated that he would send a email to WACTE members asking for volunteers.  WACTE data won't start until next year. 

· Ohio is collecting common data from 51 teacher education institutions.  This creates a strong empirical position.  Bob Yeager, from Ohio, may be at the Spring meeting.

· Another piece of the TNE grant -- Jerry Herting, a Social Sciences Professor, is gathering concrete evidence teachers are making a difference.  He is looking at WASL score data, and student work sampling & assignment sampling at various grade levels. 

· Recommendation:  At a future meeting, discuss the third benchmark (teaching as an academically taught, clinically practiced profession) to learn from each other around the issues of useful data, strategies, and learning opportunities. 

· Question: What about principal data?  Response:  TNE is looking at that data as well.  

Center for Strengthening the Teacher Profession (CSTP) (Jeanne Harmon, OSPI)

· CSTP, created in August 2004, consists of private funding to improve K-12 teaching (see handouts).  Jeanne explained the mission and research being conducted.

The CSTP mission: 

· examines the conditions of teaching in Washington state;

· engages educators, policymakers, researchers and the public in improving teaching; 

· and amplifies the voice of experienced teachers to shape state policies.

· Additionally, CSTP is involved in teacher leadership development work.  Currently there are 900 National Board Certified Teachers in WA state and CSTP provides grants to NBCT teachers on an identified need.  

· In June in the Spokane area, there will be a workshop for teachers on writing case studies concerning leadership issues.  CSTP will publish a series of case studies that explore the nature of teacher leadership, the contributions teacher leaders make to the profession, and the lessons learned by teacher leaders.

· More information on CSTP can be found at: http://www.cstp-wa.org/
Induction & Novice Teachers (Pat Wasley and Jeanne Harmon)

· Handouts and PowerPoint slides were provided.  

· 174 of 296 districts participate in Teacher Assistant Programs (TAP).  Why are some districts not involved?  The funding fluctuates each year regarding the amount per teacher allocated.  So a new system is being developed that includes:

· on-line study subject matter study groups

· Seminars for beginning teachers -- The first 100 days -- for new teachers that provides practical strategies such as lesson planning, working with families, etc.) and classroom management.

· Face to face mentoring -- a course on how to mentor beginning teachers by examining your own practice.

· Comments: 

· New teachers in needy schools need more & different support

· Higher education needs to be active partners in induction activities

· Conduct conversations among all the players (ex., joint meetings with WASA)

· For more information on The Beginning Teacher Support and Assessment Program, go to http://www.sri.com.  For more information on Tapped-In, a web-based environment for teacher professional development, to http://tappedin.org.  

Liaison Reports

· On hold until Spring Meeting.  Judy asked for volunteers for the SBE, the Technology Alliance, and Washington Learns (3 positions available -- Early Learning, K-12, and Higher Education).  

· Also at the April meeting the WEST-B, WEST-E, and Dispositions will be discussion.

WACTE Legislative Lobbyist (Bob Cooper)

· Bob made introductory remarks from the email he sent to all WACTE members in January.  The state wants to be engaged in state issues on education.  Legislators know WACTE exists, but that's it.  We will want to begin building familiarity.  Therefore:

· For today in meeting with legislators:

· introduce yourself and the institution you represent, 

· mention issues that are important to you 

· provide contact information so you can be a continuing source of information for them  

· during conversations, stick with anecdotes about people and follow-up with an email or letter

· Future issues:

· Over time, build relationships with your legislators -- invite them to meet students and faculty when the session is over.

· In a couple years, when we have a piece of legislation, the relationships are build.

12:00
Box lunch with legislators and legislative aides (received RSVPs from 42 legislators &/or legislative aides)

1:30-4:00 -- Meetings with legislators

4:00
Bob will be available at the Pritchard Building Cafeteria to debrief with those who are still in Olympia.  For those who leave, send Bob an email about the meeting.

